
 

 

 

To: Members of the Committee of the Whole  

From: W. H. Jackson, Director of Utility Services 

Meeting Date: December 4, 2017 

Subject: Report USTR17-017B 
 Public Consultation Results and Recommendations to Install 

Sidewalks on Foxmeadow Road, Easthill Drive and 
Meadowview Road 

Purpose 

A report to update Council on the results of the public consultation related to the 
proposed sidewalks on Foxmeadow Road, Easthill Drive and Meadowview Road and 
recommend, for safety purposes, that the sidewalks be implemented on both sides of 
these streets.   

Recommendations  

That Council approve the recommendations outlined in Report USTR17-017B dated 
December 4, 2017, of the Director of Utility Services, as follows: 

a) That sidewalks be constructed where they are missing on both sides of 
Foxmeadow Road, Easthill Drive and Meadowview Road at a location 2 metres 
from the back edge of the curb where feasible;  

b) That after the installation of the sidewalks, on-street parking be monitored on 
Foxmeadow Road, Easthill Drive and Meadowview Road to determine if any 
other parking control measures are warranted; and 

c) That after the installation of the sidewalks, staff review and consult with the 
neighbourhood on the need for traffic calming measures. 



Report USTR17-017B – Public Consultation Results for Sidewalks on  
Foxmeadow Road, Easthill Drive and Meadowview Road Page 2 
 

Budget and Financial Implications 

The cost to provide the sidewalks recommended in this report is estimated to be 
$570,000.  The funding for these sidewalks will come from the Various New Sidewalks 
Capital Budget if approved in the 2018 Capital Budget deliberations.   

Background 

At its meeting of October 2, 2017, City Council passed the following resolution with 
respect to Report USTR17-017 “Provision of Sidewalks on Foxmeadow Road, Easthill 
Drive and Meadowville Road” (attached in Appendix E): 

“That the matter be deferred to enable staff to convene a public meeting 
with area residents regarding the provision of sidewalks on Foxmeadow 
Road, Easthill Drive and Meadowview Road.” 

In response to the resolution, staff arranged for a public open house meeting (October 
17, 2017) and created a survey for residents to express their views on the need for 
sidewalks and the options presented at the public open house.  In addition, two 
neighbourhood petitions were circulated by area residents of Foxmeadow Road and 
Easthill Drive.  The results of the various forms of feedback received are discussed in 
the subsequent sections. 

1.0 Neighbourhood Petitions 

Prior to the public meeting being held, two neighbourhood petitions were circulated by 
residents of Foxmeadow Road and Easthill Drive. The petitions were submitted to City 
staff at the public open house. 

The following table provides a summary of the information in the petitions. 

Table 1:  Summary of Petitions Received 

Petition Foxmeadow Road Easthill Drive 

# of addresses signed 
“No” to sidewalks 

66% of households 
opposed to sidewalks 

25 out of 38 homes on this 
section of street, more on 
north side than south side 

72% of households 
opposed to sidewalks 

36 signatures, 31 out of 43 
homes on street, equal on 
both sides of street 

# of signees requesting 
“speed bumps” 

23 n/a 
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2.0 Public Open House 

A public meeting was held on Tuesday, October 17 from 6:00 p.m. to 8:00 p.m. at 
Monsignor O’Donoghue Catholic Elementary School to discuss the proposed sidewalks 
with residents.  The meeting was advertised in Peterborough This Week and a letter 
providing notice about the meeting was hand delivered to all households on the streets 
where the sidewalks are proposed, as well as some areas on adjacent streets, such as 
the east end of Foxmeadow Road and the north end of Walker Avenue, that may use 
the sidewalks.  Figure 1 shows the streets where the sidewalks are proposed and the 
adjacent streets where residents may also benefit from the proposed sidewalks. 

Figure 1:  Sidewalks in the vicinity of Monsignor O’Donoghue School 

The meeting used a drop-in format with display materials to describe the project and 
drawings available to show residents how the proposed design would affect the 
boulevard in the vicinity of their properties.  Staff prepared a survey form that attendees 
could fill out to provide their thoughts on the need for sidewalks and express their 
comments on the project.  All of the information materials and the survey were provided 
on-line from October 17 through to November 2, to allow residents who could not attend 
the meeting to provide their input.   
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While the overall tone of the public open house was opposed to the proposed 
sidewalks, there were a number of individuals that expressed support as well. At the 
meeting, staff had the opportunity to discuss the reason the sidewalks were being 
proposed, the conceptual design of the sidewalks, obtain information or suggestions 
about possible changes to the design to address impacts and concerns, and explain to 
residents how the City would deal with restoration activities during construction.  

3.0 Public Survey Results 

Fifty people signed in at the Open House and 53 people provided comments through 
the survey, phone calls or emails.  All comments and surveys that were provided off-line 
were manually entered into the on-line survey format so that a comparative analysis of 
input could be provided. The survey includes direct questions asking if respondents 
support the sidewalk plans and also questions about how much they walk along these 
streets and their perception of safety.    A summary of the survey results is provided in 
Appendix A.  Appendix B is the survey results filtered to include only those people that 
indicated in question 1 that they use or would like to use these streets to walk along.    

Of the 53 respondents, 72% lived on one of the streets proposed for new sidewalks, 
13% identified themselves as residents of adjacent areas who would use the new 
sidewalks, and the other 15% were either members of organizations, landlords, or other 
residents who did not specify their interest.   

The 53 respondents to the survey provided 58 answers to the question of which 
sidewalk option they preferred, as respondents were able to select more than one 
response. Of the total responses to this question, 48% were opposed to the sidewalks, 
36% were in favour of sidewalks on both sides of the street, and 16% were in favour of 
sidewalks on one side of the street only.    

The survey also asked some more general questions about use of the streets and user 
perceptions of safety.  43% of respondents indicated that they walk on these streets on 
an almost daily basis, and another 33% indicate that they walk on the streets on a 
weekly basis.  16% of respondents indicated that they rarely or never walked on these 
streets.  

When asked if walking on these streets is currently safe for people, 48% of respondents 
generally disagreed, 44% generally agreed, and 8% offered no opinion one way or the 
other.  Just over 64% of respondents, however, agreed with the statement that there are 
rarely conflicts between vehicles and pedestrians in this neighbourhood, with only 26% 
disagreeing with this statement.  About 34% of respondents indicated a concern with 
the speed of vehicles when they were walking on these streets, while 51% indicated no 
concerns and 15% expressed no opinion. 

The survey allowed respondents to provide detailed written comments about the 
proposed sidewalks.  A full listing of these comments, with personal information 
redacted, is provided in Appendix A.  Out of 43 detailed responses, 21 of these citied 
parking concerns and loss parking in their driveways as the main reason, or at least one 



Report USTR17-017B – Public Consultation Results for Sidewalks on  
Foxmeadow Road, Easthill Drive and Meadowview Road Page 5 
 
of the reasons, they were opposed to the proposed sidewalks.  Of the 23 respondents 
who answered the question about how many vehicles they often parked in their 
driveways, approximately 52% indicated they park 3 or 4 vehicles today, 35% indicated 
they regularly park 2 vehicles, and 13% indicated they only parked one vehicle in their 
driveways.  About 17% of respondents indicated that members of their family or visitors 
often park on the street today, while 69% indicated that they rarely require family or 
visitors to park on the street.   

Concerns about the speed of traffic and the desire for traffic calming were also raised by 
a few respondents, along with the preference for the Maria Street extension to be 
constructed to take traffic off of Foxmeadow Road, in particular. 

In addition to the comments received from residents, two letters were received from 
organizations; one from Peterborough Public Health, and one from the Chair of the 
Active and Safe Routes to School Committee.  These letters are provided in 
Appendices C and D respectively. 

4.0 Discussion of Results 

The survey results reveal two strong opposing viewpoints.  One group is opposed to the 
proposed sidewalks and the other is supportive of sidewalks.  Some expressed that, out 
of fairness, if sidewalks are provided they should be provided on both sides.  
Interestingly, a sidewalk on one side of the street is only supported by 16% of 
respondents.  

There are some noted differences in the results found between the anonymous survey 
respondents and those who signed the petitions.  Some of these differences can be 
explained by the fact that the survey reached out to a broader group; including a 
number of respondents who indicated that they would use these sidewalks but do not 
necessarily live on the affected streets. 

What is clear, is that amongst the residents living on the street, the majority do not want 
the sidewalks.  When the broader needs of the neighbourhood beyond the area of 
immediate impact are considered, the results were more balanced.  To some degree, 
this result is not unexpected, and is typical of the response pattern observed on other 
types of transportation projects with benefits or impacts beyond the immediate area of 
the project. 

From a staff perspective, the requests for traffic calming and safety concerns about 
speeding vehicles confirm that sidewalks would provide a positive safety benefit for the 
most vulnerable road users, the pedestrians.  The traffic calming policy has a screening 
process to determine when traffic calming should be considered.  The screening 
process will not consider other forms of traffic calming if there are not sidewalks on at 
least one side of the street. 

  



Report USTR17-017B – Public Consultation Results for Sidewalks on  
Foxmeadow Road, Easthill Drive and Meadowview Road Page 6 
 
4.1 Rationale for Recommendation to Build Sidewalks 

Even taking into account the relative lack of broader neighbourhood consensus on this 
issue, staff are still of the opinion that proceeding with the original recommendation to 
install sidewalks on both sides of Foxmeadow Road, Easthill Drive, and Meadowview 
Road in accordance with City policy direction to provide sidewalks on both sides of the 
street is the appropriate course of action for both the safety and accessibility benefits 
provided by the sidewalks.  

5.0 Mitigation of Resident Concerns 

In the public consultation, the biggest concern residents expressed about the proposed 
sidewalks was the impact that it would have on the number of vehicles they can park in 
their driveways.  In Report USTR17-017, staff proposed moving the location of the 
proposed sidewalks closer to the curb (2.0 metres from the back of curb) than the 
standard location, and this approach still seems like it would help.   

Some residents requested more options for parking on-street if they lose parking 
spaces in their driveway because of the sidewalk installation.  Others asked if their 
driveways could be widened to compensate for lost parking opportunities on the 
boulevard portion of their driveways.  The zoning by-law currently allows a maximum 
driveway width of 6.0m at the street line for single unit lots that are 9.0m in width or 
larger.  Most of the properties in this neighbourhood have lot sizes over 9.0m in width, 
and, accordingly, there may be sufficient space to widen some driveways to mitigate 
against parking losses.  As with other sidewalk projects, design staff will work with 
residents to assess the need for some localized widening of driveways on a case by 
case basis. 

There are several options for on-street parking management that staff can explore with 
the neighbourhood.  This work is best done after the sidewalks have been installed and 
new patterns of parking are established.  Options that can be explored include calendar 
parking, on-street parking permits and designated off-street public visitor parking. 

Similar to the concerns about parking, some residents expressed a desire for speed 
bumps or other forms of traffic calming on the streets in question.  To address this 
concern staff would propose to conduct a review of the need for traffic calming once the 
sidewalk work has been completed and traffic patterns have a period of time to 
normalize.  A typical traffic calming review includes the collection of traffic data 
(including vehicle, pedestrian and cyclist counts, vehicle speed data, collision data, and 
information on conflicts) and neighbourhood consultation to discuss the effectiveness of 
various traffic calming measures and reach consensus on a plan to address the 
concerns identified.  In the meantime, staff will arrange to deploy the portable speed 
radar trailer on the streets in this area to monitor speeds and influence driver behaviour. 
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6.0 Sidewalks on One Side or Both 

Through the public consultation, it is clear that residents who supported the sidewalks 
wanted the sidewalks on both sides of the street so that it is fair to everyone and all 
homes are treated the same.  A sidewalk on one side of the street was the least popular 
option with only (16%) respondents supporting this option.   

If Council wishes to provide sidewalks only on one side of the street, the most cost 
effective and least impactful solution would be to provide a sidewalk on the south side of 
Foxmeadow Road, the west side of Meadowview Road and the east side of Easthill 
Drive at an offset of 2.0 metres from the back of curb to the face of sidewalk.   

Summary 

Providing sidewalks in existing residential neighbourhoods is challenging.  It is 
necessary to weigh the benefits of the sidewalks for the broader neighbourhood 
with the concerns of residents who have become used to their street without 
sidewalks and in some cases, using the public boulevard for their gardens and 
parking.  

What is clear is that amongst the residents living on the street, the majority do not want 
the sidewalks.  When the broader needs of the neighbourhood beyond the area of 
immediate impact are considered, the results were more balanced.   

Given the relative lack of broader neighbourhood consensus on this issue and the 
safety and accessibility benefits of sidewalks, staff are still of the opinion that 
proceeding with the original recommendation to install sidewalks on both sides of 
Foxmeadow Road, Easthill Drive, and Meadowview Road is the appropriate course of 
action.  

To address the concerns raised by residents with respect to loss of parking, the 
sidewalks will be built 2.0 metres from the back of curb rather than the standard 
location of 3.5 metres, and localized driveway widening will be considered on a 
case by case basis.  Staff will follow up with the neighbourhood after construction 
to consider the need for additional modifications to parking restrictions and 
additional traffic calming measures that may be warranted.   

Submitted by, 

W. H. Jackson 
Director of Utility Services 
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Contact Name:  

Susan Sauve 
Transportation Demand Planner 
Phone: 705-742-7777 Ext. 1485 
Fax: 705-876-4621 
E-Mail: ssauve@peterborough.ca  

Appendix A: Summary of Public Consultation Results 
Appendix B: Summary of Public Consultation Results – People that Identified as 

Walkers in Question 1 
Appendix C: Letter from Peterborough Public Health 
Appendix D: Letter from Active and Safe Routes to School Committee 
Appendix E:  Report USTR17-017 

mailto:ssauve@peterborough.ca























































































